TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES

COUNCIL MEETING

April 4, 2014

The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services Council met on April 4, 2014 at 9:00 a.m. at the John H. Winters Building Public Hearing Room, Room 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas 78751.  Council members present were Chair Tina Martin, Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos, Ben Morris, Scott Rosenbach, Patricia Cole, Krizia Ramirez, Lisa Hembry, and Linda Timmerman.  Not present was council member, Juan Sorto.  Also present were Commissioner Specia, Phoebe Knauer, and agency staff.  
Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by Chair Tina Martin at 9:03 am.

Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction and Approval of Minutes of January 17, 2014, regular meeting
Chair Martin asked for approval and corrections regarding the minutes.  Ms. Papadopoulos moved to accept the minutes as written; Ms. Hembry seconded.  The minutes needed no corrections and were approved as presented.
Agenda Item 3 - Agency Briefings

3.a. Internal Audit Division - Annick Barton, Internal Audit
Annick Barton, Internal Audit Director, presented information about the role and responsibilities of the Internal Audit Division and discussed the requirement and authority for creating an internal audit function.  She provided an overview of Internal Audit's key functions and responsibilities and discussed policies for preventing, detecting and reporting fraud, waste and abuse.

The Internal Auditing Act requires agencies of a certain size, which includes Health and Human Services agencies, to have an internal audit department or function. DFPS Internal Audit performs reviews within the agency but can also be asked to participate in enterprise audits, which are conducted by HHSC Internal Audit.  At this time, two enterprise audits are being conducted at DFPS; one is related to procurements and the other is related to the complaints management system that all HHS agencies use.  The Internal Audit Charter which is required by Internal Auditing standards and best practices, signed by both Ms. Barton and Commissioner Specia, outlines the purpose of Internal Audit, and the authority and responsibilities of the director, commissioner and agency management.  One example of management's responsibilities is to cooperate fully during audits and provide access to information, people, and systems as needed. Likewise, Internal Audit is responsible for protecting and securing documents gathered, called Audit Working Papers. 
Internal Audit provides independent and objective consulting services, which are designed to help management improve risk management, controls, and governance processes.  Broadly speaking, risk management actions help to reach goals and objectives.  Controls are related to risks and risk management.  Governance processes means the executive level direction given to the agency, agency-wide policies and structures set up to run the organization, which could include communication channels in the agency, reporting outside the agency and at the executive level and also performance management systems.

A cornerstone of internal auditing is to maintain independence in appearance and in fact.  Internal Audit cannot have responsibility for management functions and cannot make management decisions, though they can assist and provide information and analysis. Professional standards guide Internal Audit.  The Texas Internal Auditing Act requires they follow two sets of standards, one relating to internal auditors and other relating to government auditors.  These standards also include a code of ethics.  If the standards differ, the stricter standard is followed.

The DFPS Internal Audit team has 11 people.  Its goal is to build collaborative relationships with management throughout the organization because the purpose is to strengthen the organization from within, which must be done in partnership with management.  Staff is encouraged to obtain professional certifications, with all staff presently having at least one certification, such as Certified Public Accountant, Certified Information Systems Auditor, Certified Internal Auditor and others.  All staff receive at least 40 hours of continuing professional education annually and average experience among team members is 12 to 15 years.
Auditors are required to obtain an independent peer review every three years, their last one being this past summer.  The review showed the department fully complied with the Texas Internal Auditing Act and all standards.  The peer review team also recognized that Internal Audit has a number of good business practices in place.

Scope and objectives of audits performed are determined by risk assessment. Results are reported to four state oversight entities: State Auditor's Office, the Legislative Budget Board, the Sunset Commission and the Governor's Office.  Consultations are agreed-upon projects, where management or the commissioner requests them to do a consultation, knowing ahead of time what the objectives and scope are.  These consultations produce documents to be used internally. This is the difference between audits and consultations; however, both provide recommendations to management that improve controls and operations.

A large part of Internal Audit's responsibility is participating on committees and work groups, thereby giving proactive input on controls and best practices.  Members of Internal Audit participate on the DFPS Ethics Council, for example.  Internal Audit is also responsible for acting as liaison to external oversight bodies, which helps ensure that auditors receive accurate and timely information.

Many entities can audit or review DFPS, among them federal oversight entities, the Federal HHS Office Inspector General, the Administration for Children and Families, the Government Accountability Office, the Department of Labor, IRS, FBI, the State Controller's Office, HHS Internal Audit, the State Auditor's Office and the HHSC Office of Inspector General (OIG).  The OIG can do investigations within the agency but can also audit contractors and providers.

HHSC and DFPS policies require that any employee who suspects fraud, waste or abuse report it to the HHSC Office of Inspector General and the State Auditor's Office.  Internal Auditing standards also require that each audit include an assessment of fraud; if fraud is suspected, it is reported to the Office of Inspector General.  Employees and management can consult with Internal Audit and Legal Services about fraud, waste and abuse. 
Additionally, Internal Audit has set up protocols for sharing with the OIG timely information regarding adult and child deaths to help them determine when an OIG investigation is warranted. 
Ms. Barton invited council members to attend one of the Internal Audit Division's monthly meetings or provide input on how the division can better serve the agency.  Chair Martin thanked Ms. Barton for the presentation.  
3.b. Harris County Project - Lisa Black and CJ Broussard-White, CPS; and Henry Johns, Casey Family Programs
Lisa Black, Assistant Commissioner for Child Protective Services spoke about the Harris County Assessment.  DFPS and Casey have partnered in many initiatives over the years.  Recently they are partnering to reduce the number of children in foster care.  Harris County was chosen as the focus because this county has a high percentage of children in care in the state of Texas.  Casey Family Programs worked with stakeholders, DFPS staff and the court system in Harris County.  Though final results have not yet been released, Ms. Broussard-White and Mr. Johns provided an overview.

C.J. Broussard-White, Regional Director for Harris County, received her undergrad degree from Texas A&M University, attended law school at The University of Texas at Austin, and received her Master's in Law from the University of Houston; those are three large entities with very different cultures.  She sees Harris County in much the same way; there are distinctive entities:  the Department of Family and Protective Services, the judiciary, and the stakeholders and legal community.  All are trying to reach one goal and feel their way to achieve that goal is the correct way.  Ms. Broussard-White's job is to help all entities collaborate.

Children in Harris County remain in care six months longer than anywhere else in Texas.  The average time to exit care is 29 months, compared to 22 months elsewhere in Texas.  This disparity exists for every type of exit from care, including adoption or permanent managing conservatorship to a relative.   Additionally, the disparity is seen across all 12 courts that hear Harris County cases: nine family courts and three juvenile Courts. Harris County has a lower-than-average removal rate: this year 2.4 children per 1,000 were removed in Texas while only 1.7 children per 1,000 in Harris County.  While fewer children are removed in Harris County, these children remain in care longer.  
Based on August 31, 2013 data, there is a difference in the ratio demographics in Harris County care; the county has a greater percentage of African-American children and a smaller percentage of Anglo and Hispanic children.  Fifty percent of children in care in Harris County are African-American, as opposed to 22 percent across the state.  Fifteen percent of children in care are Anglo children in Harris County, as opposed to 29 percent across the state.  However, there is no difference in special needs of the child population between the children in Harris County and children across the state, and also no difference in the levels of care.  Children in foster care in Harris County are just as likely to live with relatives as children in other counties.  Turnover rate in caseloads in Harris County is no higher than the state average.  Conservatorship case loads are lower in Harris County; 28 compared to 32 on average across the state. 

Henry Johns, Senior Manager with Casey Family Programs, presented on behalf of Luanne Southern.  He explained that Casey is the largest operating foundation focused entirely on foster care and safely reducing the need for foster care.  Their long-term objective, called the 20/20 Vision, is to safely reduce the number of children in foster care nationally by 50 percent by the year 2020 using 2005 as a baseline.  Casey has partnered with DFPS since 1984. 
The report from Casey Family Programs, which was requested by Commissioner Specia, will summarize findings of the assessment conducted in Harris County over three and a half months, from December 2013 through mid-March 2014.  The team is gathering and analyzing the data at their headquarters in Seattle, Washington.  The final report will be submitted to DFPS no later than April 15.  Because the assessment is still a work in progress and the final report has not yet been submitted to DFPS, specific findings in the report cannot be discussed.  However, Mr. Johns provided a status report on the assessment, as well as discussed the process by which Casey is gathers and analyzes data.  
The assessment intends to identify potential improvements for Harris County to reduce the length of stay for children in foster care and increase successful transitions to safe, permanent homes.  It focuses primarily on areas of improvement over which DFPS has some control.  Six specific questions were considered, with numbers 2 through 6 being more specific variations of the first question, which is, "What are internal and external factors that lead to greater lengths of stay in foster care for children from Harris County than other regions?"  Twenty Casey staff members have been involved in gathering both qualitative and quantitative data for this assessment.  Qualitative data includes input from over 200 child welfare professionals and stakeholders. Participants included former foster youth; parents and caregivers of children in care or formerly in care; CPS staff; judges; guardian ad litems; attorneys; service providers and other stakeholders.  Participation was voluntary and confidential. 
Quantitative data came from several sources, including data submitted to the Adoption and Foster Care Analysis and Reporting System (AFCARS) and National Child Abuse and Neglect Data System (NCANDS), as well as recent and past reports related to the Harris County child welfare system provided by DFPS to prevent duplicative work.  Casey views the partnership with DFPS as long term and has offered to support implementation of any specific improvements that DFPS chooses to make in Harris County. 
Ms. Papadopoulos asked when a copy of the report would be available.  Commissioner Specia stated the report would be ready by the next council meeting, as well as the action plan from the report.  Ms. Papadopoulos thanked Mr. Johns and Ms. Broussard-White.  
3.c. Commissioner's Report to Include:  Administrative Announcements and Acknowledgements, Legislative Update, Sunset Review, Regional Visits and Notification of Rule Adoptions - John Specia
Commissioner Specia introduced "Audrey," a cutout of a child.  The Child Advocacy Center in San Antonio made 5,000 cutouts of children like Audrey that have been placed all over San Antonio to represent the number of confirmed reports of child abuse and neglect.  This effort raises awareness in a very positive way.  Commissioner Specia thanked community leaders and H.B. Zachry Corporation for the cutouts.  
Commissioner Specia asked everyone to remember the dead and wounded from Fort Hood in their prayers, noting that there will be a psychological effect on all people there.  Three DFPS staff members were working at Fort Hood when the incident occurred.  The agency is offering support to staff affected.  A master investigator from Region 6, Ms. Wright, was in Fort Hood conducting a child abuse investigation at the time of the incident.  She was assisting caseworkers in Fort Hood due to an extraordinarily high caseload there.  Another investigator, Mr. Foster, was also working on a case on Fort Hood.  Tresa Silcott, a family-based safety worker, was also on Fort Hood at the time.  
Commissioner Specia is excited about the Casey report.  He stated that he had reorganized this region, making Harris County its own region separate from the surrounding counties with C.J. Broussard-White appointed regional director for Harris County.  Commissioner stated that DFPS must get its house in order.  A particular issue for Harris County is the delay in redacting case records so that adoptive parents can read a child's records. Last week, the Commissioner's Court in Harris County approved $750,000 to hire additional redactors, thus reducing the six-month time period where prospective adoptive parents are waiting for a redacted record. Harris County has hired an associate judge for the first time to handle CPS cases 100 percent of the time.  There are 12 courts and 24 judicial officers that all have a piece of the cases but no one court has 100 percent responsibility for DFPS cases.  Regional Administrative Judge Owen Underwood hired new Associate Judge Katrina Griffin, Harris County's first. Senator Huffman shepherded this through the Legislature and provided state funding for this position.  Ms. Papadopoulos mentioned that Associate Judge Griffin has a special national certification in child welfare work and is one of only three attorneys in Harris County to achieve this certification.  
Commissioner Specia announced Tracy Henderson as the new Chief Financial Officer (CFO) for DFPS. Ms. Henderson had been CFO at HHSC since October of 2003 and before that was with the Legislative Budget Board.  She has a master's degree from the LBJ School and is a great addition to the staff.  

Commissioner Specia announced Terri Ware, who had been the DFPS Chief Operating Officer (COO) for six years, has accepted a position with HHSC Enterprise Information Technology and will be missed.  Deputy Commissioner Jennifer Sims will act as the Interim COO until a COO is selected.

Commissioner Specia reported on further changes to the organization.  Statewide Intake, the front door for all services including Adult Protective and Child Protective Services, as well Licensing, has been made a stand-alone division. Ric Zimmerman has been named Assistant Commissioner of Statewide Intake. This program is touted as the largest, most comprehensive and best run child abuse hotline in the U.S. 
The Office of Consumer Affairs (OCA), led by Jose Martinez, and the Office of Communications, led by Darrell Azar will report directly Deputy Commissioner Jennifer Sims. Ann Strauser will join the Office of the Associate Commissioner as the Director of Special Projects.  Media Relations and External Relations will report directly to Associate Commissioner Katie Olse. Phoebe Knauer is retiring; Commissioner Specia thanked her for her many contributions to the agency. 
The next House Human Services hearing will be April 15, at which Commissioner Specia and Assistant Commissioner Lisa Black will provide testimony on foster care redesign, adoption, and child safety.  The agency has been active in the implementation of HB 915, the bill related to reducing reliance on psychotropic medication to treat children in foster care. From 2004 to 2012, use of this medication in children has been reduced by 34 percent.  HB 915 has strengthened monitoring and assessment.  New training on informed consent has also been established.  Commissioner Specia's position on psychotropic drugs is: no child should be on this type of medication if there is no need and no child should ever be deprived of psychotropic medications if that particular child needs them.  The agency is working on a more comprehensive approach to caring for children in foster care, including trauma-informed care and non-medication interventions.  Commissioner Specia thanked Dr. James Rogers, Medical Director, and Katie Olse for their work on this initiative.  
There is important federal legislation to reauthorize the Child Care Development Block Grant.  The bill, S.1086, to improve day care was recently voted out of the US Senate and has gone to the House. However, the Congressional Budget Board has estimated the cost to be $10 million across all states, and we estimate that in Texas, alone, the fiscal impact will be over his amount to implement the changes.  

HR 3205 reauthorizes the Adoption Incentive Program and seeks to change the formula for the adoption incentive awards to the states.  Last year, Texas was second in the nation for highest number of consummated adoptions.  We are proud of this accomplishment and it comes with a financial award.  Staff is working with them to maximize opportunities to continue receiving this adoption funding as changes to the structure could mean the difference of millions of dollars to the State that go toward maximizing permanency for Texas children.  DFPS is working with the Texas congressional delegation to understand possible impact to the State. 

Staff has been working for months on the Sunset review process.  Sunset will release their draft report later this month, and the final report is expected in in late June.  The public meeting will be held in August.

Commissioner Specia continues to visit staff and stakeholders in the regions; most recently in San Antonio and Brenham.  He attended a Blue Ribbon Task Force town hall meeting in San Antonio.  In May, he will be in Houston for the graduation and formal swearing-in of a CPS caseworkers, the first swearing-in of its kind.  He also plans to visit staff in Midland/Odessa in the next week. 
The Council was updated on five rules proposed at their January 17 meeting.  These rules received no public comment, and the five packets were submitted to HSSC Executive Commissioner Janek for adoption as proposed by the Council.  These are: DFPS Rule Chapter 705, 40 Texas Administrative Code related to Adult Protective Services, use of structured decision-making tools in in-home cases; DFPS Rule Chapter 705 in 40 TAC, Adult Protective Services; Chapter 711, investigation in DADS mental retardation; and DSHS mental health facilities and related programs; DFPS Rule Chapter 745 licensing; DFPS Rules Chapter 732, contracted services; and rule deletion in the 40 TAC, Chapter 7000, subchapter O related to processing adoption applications.

3.d. Chair's Report - Tina Martin
Chair Martin thanked Commissioner Specia for his report and staff's efforts to keep the Council informed.  She looks forward to receiving the report from the Sunset Commission.  She said Statewide Intake has a special place in her heart; it is an amazing group of people doing a very important job.  Chair Martin is glad to hear they are now a stand-alone division, and she encourages council members to tour the hotline call center if they haven't already done so.  She thanked Ms. Barton for the Internal Audit presentation.  She is also looking forward to the outcome of the Harris County project. 
April is Child Abuse Prevention Month. Governor Perry encourages all Texans to join him in renewing the commitment to prevent child abuse and continuing to do what they can to promote safety and well being of children in all communities.  In 2013, CPS confirmed over 66,000 children as victims of abuse and neglect.  She encouraged everyone to participate in child abuse events in April. April 11 will be Go Blue Day, where communities will wear blue, the color associated with Child Abuse Awareness and Prevention. National Blue Sunday Day of Prayer will be April 27.  In support of this awareness campaign, the council members all wore blue bands today.  The goal of Texas' 68 Child Advocacy Centers (CAC) is to offer child-friendly environment where child victims can feel safe talking about what they have experienced. CACs partner with CPS, law enforcement and the Courts to ensure that children do not have to tell their story repeatedly and be re-victimized.  Texas CACs and APS are now working together to ensure that APS clients experience the same quality interviews that Texas children receive.  Child advocacy centers and APS staff have begun cross trainings and a memorandum of understanding will soon be in place.    

Council members have been assigned to specific programs this year and she thanked Assistant Commissioners Engelking, Black and Morris for helping her find the right matches for council members.  
Council members Linda Timmerman and Scott Rosenbach spoke of their opportunities since the last meeting.  Ms. Timmerman had an opportunity to ride along with a CPS caseworker in Tyler, and it left her in awe of what these workers do.  She thanked Commissioner Specia for making regional visits which are so empowering to staff.  Mr. Rosenbach discussed his concern for secondary and primary trauma to front-line positions.  One concern is: how do workers cope with assault on an emotional level and how do these assaults affect worker retention?  In May, his church will host an adoption forum for adoption of minority children, and he is hoping other churches support this effort as well.  Mr. Rosenbach is also involved in providing resources to the Region 1 Silver Star Room.  
Ms. Martin added that in March, she spoke on a panel for Region 11 that focused on communication.  It was the first Intensive Training class on communication and primarily focused on how the department communicates with community partners.  
Agenda Item 4 - Public Testimony

Renee Price with Caring Family Network (CFN), an affiliate of the DePelchin Children's Center in Houston, supports some of the proposed rule changes, particularly those related to foster home screenings and verification and supervision of foster homes.  The changes align with services already offered by CFN, especially as it relates to risk management.  CFN conducts more thorough reference checks than what is required for home studies; looking into previous and current relationships of prospective foster parents to determine how the quality of those relationships have impacted their lives.  Financial stability of prospective foster parents is assessed and family supports are also verified and approved.  The home study review committee discusses and approves each home study.  Families also receive pre-training hours on trauma-informed care.  For established foster parents, CFN uses a supervision model, which involves visits from both a case manager and a compliance support manager so that more than one person is monitoring activity in the home.  At placement, rules for living safely in the home are reviewed, and parents and children sign a safety contract.  Case managers visit the children on a monthly basis.  A monthly report of incidents and citations is reviewed by management staff as well.  Families receive five unannounced visits each year, which is more than what is currently required.  CFN also offers multiple trainings on trauma-informed care for families each year.  
Rudi Andrus with Mainspring Schools spoke about their non-profit pre-school. Seventy five percent of children at this school are recipients of the childcare subsidies.  Ms. Andrus believes childcare ratios should be lowered.  In the two-year-old room, the state allows eleven children to be cared for by one caregiver.  Taking into consideration the amount of time a teacher spends changing diapers, little time is left to focus on building relationships, extend learning and keeping children safe.  Ms. Papadopoulos asked Ms. Andrus if she had a recommendation.  Ms. Andrus believes it will take the local, state and federal government subsidizing early education. She is well aware of the importance of budgets and understands that childcare centers cannot absorb the cost of added staff persons in order to lower ratios.  
Andrea Brauer of Texans Care for Children spoke about ratios from a policy perspective.  She thanked DFPS staff for working on a rule change that was unclear to the public.  Current standards are far from best practice of national professional organizations and are also at a level that DFPS had deemed unsafe.  In 2010, the agency conducted the mandated review of standards and concluded that, "The agency does not believe that the current standard for the group size or ratios adequately protect the health and safety of children in some age ranges".  The agency proposed rules to lower ratios in 2010, but withdrew them due to negative feedback from the industry.  A subcommittee was formed by the agency to further investigate the issue in 2012; however, no action was taken.  In January 2014, Ms. Brauer was told by licensing staff that no action would be taken.  Ms. Brauer agrees that lower ratios would impact centers, but she believes it is the agency's primary responsibility to ensure the protection of all children under care in child care facilities.  Ms. Brauer asked the council whether all children are protected under the current ratios.  Research shows that children are at risk, and while input from providers should be considered, workforce viability and economic development are the charge of other agencies.   Ms. Brauer asked that the minimum standards reflect the central charge of DFPS: protecting vulnerable populations from harm. She stated forty nine other states have lower ratios, and their child care industry is still sustainable.  Ratios can be changed without harm to the industry or excessive cost to families.  A six-year phase-in of lower ratios would help; the Licensed Child Care Association has a business model that would help providers phase in lower ratios and manage their business plans.  She concluded that they would be happy to help the agency move forward with this issue for the next legislative session and hopes the agency can find the will to act on this matter to help safeguard children in Texas.  Ms. Ramirez asked how much childcare centers are fined when they are found to be out of ratio.  Ms. Brauer stated she does not believe there is a fine for failing to meet ratio requirements. Deputy Commissioner Jennifer Sims clarified that centers are not fined for failing to meet standards regarding ratios.  A finding is made against the license, and the center is placed on a corrective action until they become complaint.  The agency will soon begin imposing financial penalties for failures to conduct background checks. 
Mariana Pena-Flores from A-2-Z Learning Center in San Antonio said there are inconsistencies in minimum standards and monitoring inspections.  She normally calls staff in Austin because she believes they do a better job of providing answers compared to San Antonio where there does not seem to be staff dedicated to answering the phone.  Austin staff has told her that an administrative review should have a 30 to 45 day turnaround.  She has requested six administrative reviews, four of which were submitted in September 2013.  They were just closed one week ago, which is a six-month turnaround.  Ms. Pena-Flores believes the lengthy turnaround hinders her from doing her job correctly.  Following an administrative review, child care centers have a right to submit an open records request; however, they are told it could take up to two years to get the records due to high workloads and the redaction process.   When she called the Office of the Attorney General, she was told there is a turnover time of 8 to 10 days. Therefore, so she does not understand why she is being told it could take up to two years.  Ms. Pena-Flores voiced concern about background checks and her communication with Licensing.  She has been affected by the high turnover of licensing representatives; within a year, she has worked with three different licensing representatives and does not know who will enter her facility.  To ensure the safety of the children at the center, she feels there should be some form of communication from the agency to let her know that the Licensing representative or CPS caseworker has been cleared to enter her center.  Ms. Martin asked Julie Richards to get with Ms. Pena-Flores after the meeting to further discuss these issues.

Cynthia Eyo with Wheels For Kids spoke about her experience with Licensing reviews.  She believes she was cited for deficiencies that were invalid.  She went to court; two years $50,000 later, she was cleared. When she tried to get an administrative review, the licensing representative's supervisor told her that she upheld the representative's decision and that there was no further recourse for her.  Ms. Eyo believes minimum standards are inconsistently among licensing representatives.  As an example, one licensing representative witnessed her change a diaper; she laid the diaper on top of the garbage can and left to retrieve a bag for it.  She was cited for leaving the dirty diaper and believes the representative was trying to pile up information against her.  Ms. Eyo believes licensing representatives hinder, rather than help, her and have no respect for childcare center owners.  Licensing representatives should enter childcare centers with the goal of teaching caregivers, not closing them down.  

Agenda Item 5 - New Business

5.a. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 749, Minimum Standards for Child Placing Agencies, relating to foster home screenings and   verifications, and the supervision of foster homes - Jean Shaw, CCL
Jean Shaw, Director for Residential Child Care Licensing, asked the Council to consider proposed rule changes regarding residential care minimum standards in 40 Texas Administrative Code, Chapter 749, minimum standards for child placing agencies related to improving the safety of children in foster care.  The rule changes strengthen requirements for foster home screenings and verifications and supervisory visits for new and existing foster homes. The rule changes result from input from providers that participated in six statewide safety forums, as well as recommendations from the Committee for Advancing Safe Residential Practices.  These rule changes are the first of two sets; the second set of rule changes will be proposed at the July Council Meeting.  Ms. Shaw asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rule changes be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Ms. Cole moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments concerning foster home screenings and verifications, and the supervision of foster homes, as reflected in the Council’s April 4, 2014, Agenda Item 5.a.  Mr. Morris seconded.  Ms. Cole commended Child Care Licensing for the revisions and looks forward to the second set of proposed changes in July to further the safety of children in foster care.  The motion passed.  
5.b. Recommendation to propose new rule 40 TAC §700.211 concerning Court Appointed Special Advocate (CASA) Access to CPS Case File - Debra Emerson, CPS
Debra Emerson, CPS Director of Permanency, Family and Youth Services, asked the Council to consider a new rule, 40 TAC 700.211 concerning court-appointed special advocates CASA access to the CPS case file.  This new rule will implement HB 1227 from the 83rd legislative session requiring DFPS to develop an internet application allowing a court-appointed volunteer advocate to have access to the child's case file through the IMPACT system and for the volunteer to be able to add their findings and reports on to the child's case file.  DFPS is currently working to provide access; initial access is planned for September 2014.  The initial access period will allow volunteers access to certain court data while IMPACT undergoes modernization.  The second phase to allow for reports into the child's case file will take longer and is anticipated to occur by September 2015.  DFPS and CASA are working together to implement the change, which will also require revisions to the current DFPS-CASA memorandum of understanding.   Ms. Emerson asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that this rule be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 
Ms. Timmerman moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, new §700.211, concerning an Internet application for court-appointed special advocates, as reflected in the Council’s April 4, 2014, Agenda Item 5.b.  Mr. Rosenbach seconded.  The motion carried.  
5.c. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 700, Subchapter B, concerning Confidentiality of CPS Records - Phoebe Knauer, Legal
Phoebe Knauer discussed rule amendments to CPS confidentiality rules in order to clarify the persons who may have access to certain confidential CPS information, including reporter information and to make other general cleanup to this subchapter.  She asked that the Council recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that draft amendments to Sections 700.203 and 700.204, Title 40, Texas Administrative Code, be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. 

Ms. Timmerman moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments concerning confidentiality of CPS records, as reflected in the Council’s April 4, 2014, Agenda Item 5.c.  Mr Rosenbach seconded and the motion passed. 
5.d. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 745, Subchapter F,

concerning Background Check Requirements for DFPS employees and volunteer who are also subject to Licensing background-check requirements - John Adamo and Doug Barnes, Legal
Doug Barnes and John Adamo, with the Office of General Counsel, are responsible for legal matters involving licensing and employment. Some CPS employees are subject to both DFPS employment background check requirements, as well as licensing requirements.  The proposed amendments would eliminate duplicative background check requirements, so the employment background check, the stricter of the two, would suffice.  They asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner Janek that the rules changes be published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.   
Ms. Ramirez moved that the Council recommend for proposal by the Health and Human’ Services Commission, the amendments concerning background checks, as reflected in the Council’s April 4, 2014, Agenda Item 5.d.  Ms. Hembry seconded.  The motion passed.  
Agenda Item 6 - Old Business
6.a. Recommendation to adopt rule changes regarding Day-Care and Residential Child-Care Minimum Standards - Jean Shaw, CCL
Jean Shaw asked the Council to recommend to Commissioner Specia and Executive Commissioner that rule changes to 40 Texas Administrative Code, Chapter 744, minimum standards for school age and before and after-school programs; Chapter 746, minimum standards for child care centers; Chapter 747, minimum standards for registered and licensed child care homes; Chapter 748, minimum standards for general residential operations; Chapter 749, minimum standards for child-placing agencies; and Chapter 750, minimum standards for independent foster homes be adopted.  The purpose of the revisions is to implement Senate Bill 64, passed during the 83rd regular legislative session.  This bill requires licensed operations to develop policy regarding vaccine-preventable diseases, update requirements related to annual sanitation inspections, clarify the end date of certain grandfathering provisions adopted in 2010 relating to the depth of outdoor loose fill surfacing materials, adopt special considerations for children with special needs and emergency preparedness plan requirements, amend the rules related to safe sleep practices, amend the definition of a primary caregiver or registered or licensed child care home and make technical corrections to update cross-references in certain rules. 
Mr. Rosenbach moved that the Council recommend for adoption by the Health and Human Services Commission, the amendments, new sections, and repeals, concerning day-care and residential child-care minimum standards, as reflected in the Council’s April 4, 2014, Agenda Item 6.a.  Ms. Ramirez seconded and the motion carried.  
Adjourn
The meeting was adjourned at 10:40 a.m.
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